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1997-1998

Academic Year
Highlights

Faculty
Appointments

The School of
Chemical
Engineering

Faculty Affairs

In January 1998, Dr. Gary Blau joined the faculty as Visiting Industrial
Professor. Dr. Blau is a graduate of the University of Waterloo (Canada)
with a PhD from Stanford University. Over a thirty year career with
Dow and DoweElanco, he achieved company-wide and national recog-
nition for his accomplishments and expertise in applied statistics,
mathematical model building for engineering systems, and risk analysis.
Named a Dow Corporate Fellow in 1993 he received the Computing
Practice Award of the AIChE at the 1997 Annual Meeting. In Spring
1998 he taught the undergraduate statistical modeling course and ex-
pects to offer a graduate course in risk analysis and applied statistics in
the fall. He is an active participant in the Computer Integrated Process
Operations Consortium (CIPAC), a collaborative research effort be-
tween a number of major corporations and the process systems engi-
neering faculty of the School.

Late in 1997, Professor Jay Lee accepted an appointment in our School
as Associate Professor, effective August 1998. Professor Lee earned the
PhD at the California Institute of Technology in 1991, working under
the direction of Professor Manfred Morari. He has served on the faculty
of Auburn University, advancing to the rank of Associate Professor.
He has held visiting appointments at DuPont Central S&E, the Univer-
sity of Washington, and Seoul National University. Professor Lee has
established an outstanding research record in control relevant process
modeling and identification as well as model predictive control with
applications to pulp digester and batch polymerization reactor control.
He has been recognized with an NSF National Young Investigator Award,
the Auburn Alumni Council Senior Research Award, and the Auburn
Pulp & Paper Foundation Professorship. He will become the newest
CIPAC participant.

The School expects the arrival in Summer 1998 of Dr. David Corti, who
will begin an appointment as Assistant Professor. Dr. Corti is completing
a postdoctoral position at UCLA where he has been working with Pro-
fessor Howard Reiss in the Department of Chemistry and Biochemis-
try. Dr. Corti, a graduate of the University of Pennsylvania, received
the PhD at Princeton University working under the direction of Profes-
sor Pablo Debenedetti. His research involves computation methods for
the study of the thermodynamic properties and behavior of liquids
under temperature and pressure extremes, molecular theories of
vapor phase nucleation, and statistical mechanics of nucleation and
adsorption phenomena.
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Professional
Recognition

Professional
Activities

In September 1997, Professor Frank Doyle resigned from Purdue Uni-
versity to accept a position at the University of Delaware. Professor
Doyle had joined the faculty in Fall 1992, advancing to the rank of As-
sociate Professor with Tenure. Professor Hilary Lackritz completed a
one year leave of absence and resigned from the faculty in Spring 1998.
As a result of changes in her family circumstances, she found it
necessary to accept a position with a research firm in the San Francisco
Bay Area. She continues on the faculty in an Adjunct role, collaborating
with Professor Caruthers in the polymer materials domain. In Spring
1998, the promotion of Professor Joseph Pekny to the rank of Full
Professor was approved by the Board of Trustees, effective August,
1998. Professor Pekny, who joined the Purdue faculty in January 1990,
has developed a nationally recognized research program in combinato-
rial optimization methods with applications in process planning,
scheduling, and design.

Among the recognitions achieved by the faculty during the past year,
Professor Ron Andres was appointed Editor of a newly launched pub-
lication, the Journal of Nanoparticle Research. He joins the four other
faculty who currently serve as editors of research journals: Professor
Delgass (Journal of Catalysis), Professor Peppas (Biomaterials), Profes-
sor Reklaitis (Computers & Chemical Engineering), and Professor
Wankat (Separation and Purification Methods).

Professor Jochen Lauterbach was nhamed a 1998 NSF CAREER Award
winner. This is a four year grant which provides very flexible research
funding for his work on the chemistry of polymer films on metal sur-
faces. Professor Nicholas Peppas was elected Fellow of the American
Physical Society, High Polymer Physics Division. Professor Eva Sevick-
Muraca was elected Fellow of the American Institute of Medical and
Biological Engineering. She joins several Purdue ChE faculty, including
Professors Peppas, Ramkrishna, and Tsao, who hold that distinction.

The faculty continues to be very active in professional societies and
governmental scientific advisory entities.

Professor Basaran was appointed to the Steering Committee for the 9th
International Coating Science and Technology Symposium held in
Newark, Delaware, May 1998, and to the EPA Spray Drift Task Force
Panel, in December 1997. Professors Blau and Pekny are serving as
co-chairs of the Third International Symposium on Foundations of
Computer Aided Process Operations. This major conference in the
operations field held once very five years will take place in Snowbird,
Utah, in July 1998. Professor Caruthers continues his appointment on
the NRC Standing Committee on the Program and Technical Review of
the US Army Chemical and Biological Defense Command. Professor
Greenkorn serves on the Global R&D Advisory Committee of the
Council of Competitiveness and on the Board of Governors for
Argonne National Laboratory. Professor Peppas served on the Orga-
nizing Committee of the 5th European Controlled Release Meeting
(Netherlands). Professor Sevick-Muraca was appointed to the NIH
Diagnostic Imaging and Radiology Study Panel. Professor Sinclair
served on the Conference Scientific Committee for Fluidization IX
(May 1998).
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Professor Sevick-Muraca was named to the Editorial Board of the Jour-
nal of Biomedical Optics and continues to serve as Associate Editor of
Photochemistry and Photobiology. Professor Sinclair was appointed to
the Editorial Advisory Board of the Journal of Powder Technology, one
of the premier archival journals in the particulate systems domain.

Collectively, the faculty chaired sixteen sessions at conferences, led or
served on the organizing committees of seventeen conferences, and
participated in nine expert panels. At the Annual AIChE meeting alone,
the faculty chaired nine sessions and authored thirty-four presentations.
Professor Peppas was organizer of the topical conference on Biomaterials
at that meeting. Moreover, the session which Professor Sinclair chaired
received the Best Session Award from the Institute. Prof. Basaran
chaired a session on Drops and Bubbles at the American Physical Soci-
ety Meeting and co-organized the Purdue Coatings Systems Research
Center Symposium. Professor Sevick-Muraca served as general chair
for the Optical Society of America Topical Meeting for Biomedical Op-
tical Spectroscopy and Diagnostics, and as session chair at the Gordon
Research Conference on Lasers in Medicine and Biology and at the
Fourth Annual Meeting of the Frontiers of Engineering Symposium of
the National Academy of Engineering. Professor Venkatasubramanian
was a member of the International Program Committee for the 5th
IFAC Symposium on Dynamics and Control of Process Systems (Greece).

The faculty are in high demand as lecturers and speakers at technical
forums around the world, collectively giving 75 invited lectures and
seminars. Among these, Professor Andres was invited speaker at the
Gordon Conference on Clusters, Nanocrystals, and Nanostructures
and at the NSF Workshop on Materials Design and Processing through
Self-Assembly. Professor Delgass presented seminars at the Universi-
ties of Auckland and New South Wales. Professor Franses was invited
speaker at the ACS Colloid Symposium in honor of Prof. D. Wasan.
Professor Lauterbach presented seminars at Northwestern University
and at the Ford Scientific Laboratory. Professor Pekny gave the key-
note lecture at the Lilly Worldwide Modeling Conference and was in-
vited speaker at the Mitsubishi Chemical Corporation Mini-Symposium
on Modeling and Optimization. Professor Ramkrishna served as plenary
lecturer at the Golden Jubilee International Conference of the Indian
Institute of ChE, New Delhi, in December 1997, and presented a seminar
at Rutgers University as part of the Merck Distinguished Lecture Series.
Professor Reklaitis gave the Texas Distinguished Faculty Lecture in the
ChE Department at the University of Texas, Austin. Professor Sevick
was invited speaker at the International Conference on Methods and
Applications of Fluorescence Spectroscopy (Berlin) and at the Engi-
neering Foundation conference on Advances in Optical Techniques for
Medicine and Surgery. Professor Sinclair was invited lecturer at the
NSF Workshop on the Flow of Particulates and Fluids and at the Sym-
posium honoring the retirement of Professor Roy Jackson. Professor
Venkatasubramanian was invited speaker at the Gordon Research
Conference on Quantitative Structure-Activity Relationships and at the
O’Conner Process Safety Center Symposium, Texas A&M University.
Professor Wang was invited plenary lecturer at the Brazilian Adsorption
Society Meeting. Professor Wankat presented the Phillips Distinguished
Lecture at Oklahoma State University and presented the ASEE Union
Carbide Lectureship Award Lecture at the ASEE Chemical Engineering
Faculty Summer School.
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Staff
Appointments

Staff Affairs

Over the past academic year, the School has experienced a number of
staff changes which have resulted in seven new staff appointments.
This represents an unusually high 30% turn-over of our staff. First, in
anticipation of the retirement of Katie Eckman, our long-term Under-
graduate Program Administrator, the School was fortunate to attract
Janet Siebenthal, an experienced and highly regarded counselor in the
Freshman Engineering Department. Mrs. Siebenthal joined the School
in August 1997. Katie has continued in the Undergraduate Office at a
half-time level over the past academic year so as to facilitate an effec-
tive transition. She expects to retire officially in October, 1998.

Also, in Summer 1997, our Computer Systems Manager, David
Carmichael, resigned after over eight years in that position to take a
promotion as User Services Manager with the Engineering Computer
Network organization, His replacement, who assumed the position in
August, was Steve Plite. Mr. Plite has a computer science background
and extensive industrial experience as systems manager, most recently
at the Weyerhaeuser Technical Center.

At the end of April, 1998, Hannah Moore, the School’s Business Office
Manager for over four years, accepted a promotion to a fiscal analyst
position in the Development Office of the University. Diane Martin,
who has a degree in management and previous experience in accounts
administration at Purdue, will fill this position in August, 1998. Also,
Hardie Davidson, who served as Purchasing and Reimbursements
Clerk in the Business Office, graduated from Purdue in May and an-
nounced plans to commence with graduate studies at another university
in Fall 1998. In anticipation of Ms. Davidson’s departure at the end of
the summer, a search was launched for her replacement so as to allow
for an overlap training period. It is anticipated that Sheila Foster, who
has over ten years experience as accounting clerk in the logistics busi-
ness, will join the School.

Also in June, Karen Schneider, who served as Information Systems
Operator and Assistant Cooperative Education Program Coordinator
in the Undergraduate Office, accepted a new position in Forestry.
Sandy Hendryx, who has extensive experience in supporting student
counseling and registration activities in the Freshman Engineering De-
partment, will join our School, effective August, 1998. Concurrently, a
search to fill the position of Information Processing Systems Operator,
which had been vacant for an extended period of time was initiated.
Marcella Maynard accepted the position, effective at the end of July.
Marcella has had extensive information processing experience with an
insurance firm in the Lafayette area.

While all of the above described staff changes involved existing positions,
in Spring 1998, the School created a new position to lead the School’s
development and alumni relations activities. The position has the title
of Associate Director of Development and Alumni Relations, Chemical
Engineering-based. Dr. Bettina McConnell started in that position on
June 1, 1998. She had very successfully served in development functions
with the Krannert School of Management for over a decade and thus
brought extensive experience and knowledge of such activities to our
School. She will focus particularly on major gift development.
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Feedback
Evaluation Process

Research
Productivity

Finally, in Fall 1998 the School plans to make two additional staff
changes. First, using the funds generated from the newly instituted en-
gineering differential fee paid by our students, we expect to add a staff
member who will assist Steve Plite in providing desktop computer
support. That position will be created and filled in Fall 1998. Further-
more, Kenny McGlothlin, who has for ten years been highly effective
as demonstration assistant in the instructional laboratory of the School,
has announced his intent to retire at the end of calendar 1998. In the
fall, Dr. Wayne Muench, Director of Instructional Laboratories, will
launch a search for Kenny’s replacement.

As one of the action items identified in our Strategic Plan and in coop-
eration with Mobil Oil Corporation, the School launched the imple-
mentation of a 360 Feedback Evaluation Process. The purpose of this
tool is to help the staff in improving its performance in working with
students, faculty, and other staff as well as to improve the effectiveness
of the faculty in working with staff. A detailed questionnaire was de-
veloped by a cross-functional team facilitated by consultants funded
by Mobil. The questionnaire will be administered to selected students,
faculty, and staff in early Fall 1998, after appropriate training in the goals,
objectives, and desired outcomes of the program. Personnel Services
will be monitoring this initiative as a pilot activity which, if successful,
would be available for adoption by other units in the University. Per-
sonnel Services will also participate in the pre- and post-evaluation
training activities so that in the future the 360 process can be supported
internally by that organization rather than by outside consultants.

Graduate Education and Research

The research productivity of the faculty as measured in expenditures,
proposal activity, publications, and conference presentation continues
at high levels. The School was ranked 10th in total research expenditures
(Chemical & Engineering News, Sept 1997) among peer ChE depart-
ments. Overall research expenditures from extra-mural sources increased
by 5% to $4.8 million. It is noteworthy that while over the previous five
year period expenditures of university budgeted funds have increased
by only 19%, expenditures of externally secured funds have increased
by nearly 34%. Proposal activity has increased substantially over the
past year in all categories: number of submissions, dollar value of sub-
missions, number of awards, and dollar value of awards. The faculty
submitted 63 proposals in 97-98 vs 37 in 97-97 and the dollar value of
submissions increased to $12.2 million vs $7.7 million in the previous
year. Awards increased to 81 funded projects in 97-98 vs. 64 in 96-97
and the dollar value of new awards increased to $3.5 million vs $2.6
million in the previous year. These increases attest to the strong entre-
preneurship of the faculty and the excellent support that the staff has
given to the faculty in generating and executing research projects.

The tangible results of the grants and contracts funding include 261
papers in print or in press, compared to 275 in the previous year. The
research groups contributed nearly 120 meeting presentations, compared
to 134 in the previous year. Invited lectures and seminars totaled 75, a
decline from the all-time high of 93 reported in 96-97. These presenta-
tions and lectures involved 18 of the 22 faculty, thus constituting an
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Graduate
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Graduate
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GAANN
Fellowships

Awards

average of 11 per year among these faculty. This attests once again to
the high level of professional involvement of the faculty.

In the 1997-98 academic year, the School graduated 20 PhD and 16 MS
degree candidates, a slight decrease from the 22 and 18, respectively in
the previous year. While comparative figures for this academic year
are not yet available, the School was 4th in PhD awards and 6th in MS
awards in 1996-97. Indeed, over the past five years our School has been
4th in total PhD awards in ChE in the US.

The School has been controlling graduate admissions at a lower level
than was the case in the early 1990’s, with the objective of increasing
the quality of the pool admitted to the PhD program. Thus, the enter-
ing class in Fall 1997 consisted of 20, including 15 with undergraduate
degrees from US institutions and four women students. However, with
the very strong job market of the past two years, a larger than normal
number of students have elected to terminate graduate education at the
MS level, causing our total fall full-time graduate enrollment to decline
below 100 for the first time since 1984. Consequently, admissions have
been increased somewhat for Fall 1998: the entering class is expected to
number 26, including six women students. Fall 1998 total graduate en-
rollment is expected to be near 100.

The Graduate Student Organization of the School convened the sixth
annual Graduate Research Symposium on August 21, 1997. The Sym-
posium was chaired by Aaron Cote, President of GSO, assisted by an
organizing committee of nine GSO members and officers. The Sympo-
sium featured 16 oral presentations, organized into two parallel tracks,
as well as 22 poster presentations. The Symposium drew an audience
of 40 industrial representatives from 21 different companies. These
representatives served as jury for the selection of the best presentations.
The winners were as follows: Session 1 & Session 2. First Place, Steve
Honkomp, Ted Pirog. Second Place, Nancy Irwin, Michael Ernest. The
Seventh Annual Symposium, scheduled for August 20, 1998, will be
chaired by Eric Stangland. To date, 22 companies have agreed to spon-
sor the Symposium. The steady growth of industrial interest in the
Symposium attests to the high quality of the program and the profes-
sional manner in which GSO has organized the event.

In June the School was informed by the Department of Education that
it had successfully competed for a block grant of seven graduate fel-
lowships under the Graduate Assistance in Areas of National Needs
program. The three year fellowships, which provide stipends of
$15,000/yr plus a travel and supplies allowance, are intended for the
support of nontraditional graduate students. This is the fourth such
grant which the School has received. The third grant terminates in
August, 1998. The GAANN program is administered by Professor Jim
Caruthers, Graduate Program Director.

Undergraduate Education

The Purdue student chapter of AIChE participated in the Midwest Re-
gional Student Conference held in April at the University of Illinois,
Urbana campus. Purdue students, Julie Wright and Upma Sharma,
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Enrollment
Trends

won first and third prize, respectively, in the student research paper
competition. As a result, Julie Wright, whose research advisor is Pro-
fessor Lauterbach, will have the opportunity to present her work at the
Miami Beach Annual AIChE meeting and compete for a national
AIChE award.

A seven member team consisting of sophomores, juniors, and seniors,
advised by Professor Lauterbach, was selected to participate in the
NASA Microgravity Program. The team members were Trisha Beutien,
Brad Ecker, Cassandra Forthofer, Hilary Grinstead, Jennifer Ralston,
Nicholas Saddah, and Amanda Schreiweis. Purdue was the only uni-
versity that had two teams selected, one from Aero-Astro and the other
the ChE team. The ChE team designed and constructed a reaction-dif-
fusion experiment involving the Belousov-Zhabotinskii reaction and
successfully flew the experiment at the end of March, 1998 in Houston.
The team’s effort was widely reported by the national and local press
as well as TV. The interesting findings will be reported in a scientific
paper which is in preparation.

The high quality of the instructional programs of the School is the re-
sult of the combined efforts of the faculty, teaching assistants, and the
very able support staff. The critically important contributions of the
graduate teaching assistants were recognized through the 1998 Purdue
University Magoon Awards which were presented to Steve Honkomp,
Karen Greene, Praveen Gunaseelan, Steve Richter, and Will Walters. It
is noteworthy that this is the third time that Steve Honkomp has won
this recognition. Timothy Pletcher was selected by the seniors for the
Award of Teaching Excellence in the Undergraduate Laboratory. In
addition to suitable recognition mementos, the award recipients receive
a cash prize of $500.

The 1998 student awards were voted by the faculty and presented at
the awards banquet held on April 30, 1998. The awards for outstanding
junior students were presented as follows: Steven Craig Award -
Cassandra Forthofer; George T. Tsao Award - Roger Hoover

The awards for seniors were as follows: The Craig Outstanding Senior
Award (managed by AIChE) - Tom Manske, The Bruce Wilson Award
(managed by Omega Chi Epsilon) - Bryan Comstock, Lottes Award -
Kevin Rabinovitch, A.l. Chemists Award - Ben VVoss. The annual Senior
Design Project Award, given to the student team that produces the
best design for the longer term case study executed in the eighth se-
mester senior process design course, was won by the design team of
Robert E. Cowden, Herman Gunawan, Steven J. Tomory and Bryan D.
McVicker. The second place team was that of Elizabeth K. Boswell,
Mariah C. Deguara, Robert B. Ecker and Scott A. Liffick. The names of
the recipients of all of these awards are recorded on the associated
award plaques located in the School’s permanent display case.

The School continues to graduate the largest numbers of BS chemical
engineers among all ChE departments in the US. Indeed this has been
the case for over ten years. In the 1997-98 academic year, counting Au-
gust, December, and May graduations, 150 BS ChE’s were awarded,
including 135 in May, 1998. These numbers are a substantial reduction
from the 186 and 184 total BS awards which occurred in the previous
two academic years. The decline in ChE majors is the result of several
factors: the grade point cap on admissions from Freshman Engineering
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ChE Student
Advisory Council

into ChE which has been in place for several years, the general reduc-
tion in engineering admissions, as well as the shift in student interest
to areas such as computer engineering and computer science. Ad-
vancement of students from the Freshman Engineering program to
ChE had declined from 231 in 1993 to a low of 104 in 1996 but has now
increased to 144 in 1998. The increases of the past two years are most
likely a consequence of the very strong job market and highly publi-
cized starting salaries for ChE’s. As a result of these factors, our pro-
gram has undergone the enrollment swings shown in Figure 1. Note
that the totals shown include only those students who have advanced
beyond the first year common Freshman Engineering program.
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As can be seen, the Fall 97 enroliment of 430 is expected to decline to
400 in Fall 1998. However, since 1999 advancements for FrE are ex-
pected to exceed the 1999 senior class, we expect overall enrollments to
climb again by Fall 1999.

One of the action items of the Strategic Plan for the School, adopted in
Fall 1997, was the creation of a student advisory council. The Council
charter was developed by the founding student group and approved
by the Dean of Students Office in October 1997. The purpose of the
Council is two-fold: to facilitate communication between ChE students,
faculty, and administration and to take action to address student con-
cerns and suggestions. The Council consists of 12 students including
representation from sophomore, junior, and senior classes as well as
representation from co-op students, AIChE student chapter, and the
Omega Chi Epsilon honorary society. Council members are selected by
the Council officers on the basis of an application and interview process.
The Council officers consist of a president, secretary, and treasurer.
Becca Kopp, Class of "99, led the formation of ChE SAC. The first Presi-
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